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This trip was organized by Bob Ake with logistics arranged by the Papua Bird Club 
(www.papuabirdclub.com), founded by Kris Tindige and his wife Shita (Maria).  Kris, who had 
also served as the major bird guide for trips to this area, died one year ago.  Shita ably took care 
of all the very complicated arrangements and with the help of Untu, a childhood friend of Kris, 
managed to guide us during the trip.  In such a difficult country as Indonesia it is extremely 
important to have someone that knows exactly how to handle local tribes as well as military 
officers and the other people who grant the all-important permits.  Shita’s former occupation as a 
lawyer and her background in West Papua allowed her to smooth the way, solving most problems 
before they occurred.  The logistics were handled without incident.  We were guided to locations 
for most of the trophy birds, but we missed some of the skulkers and harder-to-get birds.  The use 
of tape playback would have improved this aspect.  Local guides were used in the Arfaks (Zeth 
Wongger) and at Nimbokrang (Jamil) which was a plus, although lack of spoken English slowed 
our getting onto the birds during the trip.  A good laser pointer would improve the 
communication.  That said, we can certainly recommend Papua Bird Club as an organizer for any 
tour in West Papua, Sulawesi, and Halmahera, not only for the professionalism and very 
reasonable prices, but also for their intentions.  Shita’s and Untu’s determination to do whatever 
possible to save the remaining forests and birds in West Papua is reason enough, but adding to 
this their strong involvement in helping the local people with food, education and knowledge 
about nature makes supporting them compelling.  Considering the powerful military, societal, and 
economic forces with which they must deal, they do a remarkable job.  Funding conservation and 
supporting ecotourism helps give them arguments for preserving the forest for the future.  Some 
of the world’s most beautiful birds live in those forests.  The support of birdwatchers and the 
finances they bring into the country is needed to preserve those avian gems. 

We had quite good weather during the entire trip with rain rarely preventing us from 
doing what we wished to do.  Half the nights were spent camping, but the camp sites were all 
reasonable and the support at each site kept chores light.  The food cooked over an open fire was 
quite tasty and filling.  No one suffered any intestinal distress during the entire trip.  The trails 
can be quite muddy and slippery.  The camp at Lake Habbema was at 3000 meters, so altitude 
was a factor during the hikes taken in that area.  Malaria is indeed a factor and prevention 
medication must be used to attempt to avoid it. 

 
Participants 
Bob Ake (rake@cox.net), Bob Chase, Ron Hodgson, John Spahr, Audrey Whitlock, Bill 
Williams 
 
Itinerary  
July 28-30: VA/NC – Washington DC – Tokyo – Singapore – Manado – Ujung Pandang 
(Makassar) 
July 31: Ujung Pandang (Makassar) – Sorong 
Aug 1: Sorong – Senapang – Batanta 
Aug 2: Batanta 
Aug 3: Salawati 



Aug 4: Salawati – Senapang – Sorong 
Aug 5: Sorong – Manokwari 
Aug 6: Manokwari – Arfak Mtns 
Aug 7-9: Arfak Mtns 
Aug 10: Arfak Mtns – Manokwari 
Aug 11: Manokwari - Jayapura (Sentani) 
Aug 12: Jayapura (Sentani) – Nimbokrang 
Aug 13-15: Nimbokrang 
Aug 16: Nimbokrang – Jayapura (Sentani) 
Aug 17: Jayapura (Sentani) – Wamena 
Aug 18: Wamena – Lake Habbema 
Aug 19-20: Lake Habbema 
Aug 21: Lake Habbema – Wamena 
Aug 22: Wamena – Jayapura (Sentani) 
Aug 23: Jayapura (Sentani) – Biak 
Aug 24-25: Biak 
Aug 26: Biak – Ujang Pandang (Makassar) – Manado 
Aug 27: Manado – Singapore 
Aug 28: Singapore – Tokyo – Washington DC – VA/NC 
 

Daily Diary 
 
   July 28-30: We all met in Washington Dulles airport, then flew United Airlines/All Nippon Air 
on to Tokyo and Singapore, where the transfer desk took care of moving our bags over to Silk 
Airlines seamlessly (well done!).  We flew on to Manado, Sulawesi where we went through 
immigration, purchased our Indonesian visa, and changed some money.  Shita’s man Wiro met us 
and took care of checking us in for our next flight.  We did a little airport birding before flying on 
Merpati Airlines to Ujung Pandang (Makassar).  Untu met us upon arrival and took us to the 
Hotel Makassar Transit. 
   Jul 31: Flew on Merpati Airlines to Sorong.  Buff-banded Rails and a Cinnamon Bittern were 
seen as we went for our luggage where we met Shita who took care of everything for us.  We 
taxied to the seaside Waigo Hotel.  Did some afternoon birding in the Makbon area where our 
first Blythe’s Hornbills, our only Papuan Hanging-Parrots, other parrots, and some Olive-backed 
Flowerpeckers were seen, a good dip into Papuan birding. 
   Aug 1: Water taxi ride to Batanta with a stopover on Senapang for Beach Kingfisher, Varied 
Honeyeater, Spice Imperial-Pigeon.  Along the way Lesser Frigatebirds, Crested and Black-
naped Terns were seen.  Permission was obtained from the local people to use a researcher guest 
house during our stay.  We set up our tents on the porch.  As was true at all our camping locations 
the local people started a fire and began cooking our evening meal.  We went to the clearing a 
short distance from the guest house where we had a good afternoon with Eclectus Parrots, Palm 
Cockatoos, and Sulfur-crested Cockatoos putting on quite a show.  A nestling Moustached 
Treeswift was very cute.  Glossy-mantled Manucode was our first Bird-of-paradise followed by 
two female Red Birds-of-paradise.  After dark, Untu spotlighted a Papuan Frogmouth in the tree 
near the guest house. 
   Aug 2: Following an early breakfast, we headed up the hill to seek the Wilson’s Bird-of-
paradise.  The lower blind was reinvigorated, but no bird showed.  So onward and upward to the 



upper blind.  It was a struggle to get there and once there, the seat broke under our cumulative 
weight.  The male Wilson’s was calling over our heads.  He was lured into sight by sprinkling his 
dancing ground with some leaves which he promptly flew down to clean up.  Great bird and good 
views.  We slipped and slid down the hill passing by several heard Common Paradise 
Kingfishers, but seeing a couple of Frilled Monarchs.  In the afternoon we went to a tree looking 
for displaying Red Bird-of-paradise males with one bird mildly showing off. 
   Aug 3: At sunrise we set out on a boat trip across the channel to Salawati.  The goal here was 
Western Crown Pigeon.  Untu not only found one but got the scopes on it for a fine view by all.  
An incredible bird.  This was followed by a close-up viewing of a King Bird-of-paradise.  After 
lunch on Batanta, we returned to Salawati and checked a coastal pond where there was a small 
flock of Spotted Whistling-Ducks and a white phase Gray Goshawk.  A Great-billed Heron was 
seen along the shore. 
   Aug 4: On our last morning in the Raja Ampat Islands, we went to Salawati again, passing a 
shearwater on the way.  We saw Northern Cassawary droppings and some neat footprints, but not 
the bird itself.  Nice birds for the morning included Rusty Mouse-Warbler, Gray Whistler, 
Golden Monarch, a Red-throated Myzomela and a very cooperative Hooded Pitta.  After packing 
up, we headed by boat back to Sorong stopping again on Senapang where we saw Great-billed 
Parrot, a nice flock of Papuan Spine-tailed Swifts, two Pacific Reef-Egrets, and a male Shining 
Flycatcher who posed nicely for us.  Along the way we saw more Lesser Frigatebirds and a few 
Bridled as well as Crested and Black-naped Terns.  After transferring our bags to the hotel, we 
tried to get to the Makbon road, but rain made effective birding impossible. 
   Aug 5: In the morning after many views of Cinnamon Bitterns and Purple Swamphens at the 
Sorong airport we flew to Manokwari on Merpati Airlines.  After checking out the rooms at the 
Mokwam Hotel, we moved to the Mansinam Beach Hotel where we enjoyed lunch and watched 
Bridled Terns, and Brown and Black Noddies pass in review.  In the afternoon we visited an area 
outside Manokwari known as SP1 where Claret-breasted Fruit-Dove, Green-backed Gerygone, 
Variable Pitohui, Lowland Peltops, Boyer’s and Golden Cuckoo-shrikes were found.  But the 
bird of the day went to a gorgeous Doria’s Goshawk that came out of the bush, flew past us, and 
landed only a short distance away, allowing careful scope studies. 
   Aug 6:  After an early hotel breakfast, we loaded up two four-wheel drive trucks with our gear, 
Shita and Untu riding in the back, and headed to the Arfak Mountains.  We arrived at the village 
of Syioubrig where our gear was transported to the Guest House and where we were warmly 
welcomed by the locals and were treated to a series of songs from the women and children.  Shita 
passed out educational materials to the children.  We set up tents or netting inside and had a 
lunch.  In the afternoon we took our first birdwalk with local guide Zeth Wongger during which 
we encountered our first Mountain Swiflets (replacing the lowland Uniform Swiftlets), Black-
billed Cuckoo-Doves (replacing the lowland Slender-billed Cuckoo-Doves), White-shouldered 
Fairy-wrens, Arfak Honeyeaters, Vogelkop Scrubwren, Brown-breasted Gerygone, Vogelkop and 
Rufous-naped Whistlers, a collection of Fantails (Dimorphic, Black, and Friendly), an 
assemblage of female and immature male Western Parotias, and heard several Spotted Catbirds.  
It was an exciting beginning to the highlands. 
   Aug 7: An early morning breakfast and departure started us uphill toward the blinds for the 
Western Parotia.  The target birds were seen, and those at one blind witnessed some display, but 
in general little happened, although during the wait, we heard our only Black-billed Sicklebill we 
were to encounter.  As a distraction a Vogelkop Bowerbird carried on adjacent to one of the 
blinds and would have made a better show from his blind which was very close.  After several 
hours, we continued onward toward the Garden House, stopping along the way for a stake-out 



Feline Owlet-Nightjar.  Porters brought up a lunch for us which tasted great.  While there we had 
views of flyover Red-breasted Pygmy-Parrots, scope views of a Modest Tiger-Parrot, our first 
White-breasted Fruit-Doves, a nice flock of Papuan Mountain-Pigeons harassed by a Black-
mantled Goshawk, our first Little Eagle (even though Beehler says not in Vogelkop), Grey 
Gerygone, Sclater’s Whistler, Black Pitohui, Mountain Peltops (with its really different call from 
the Lowlands), and Black-breasted Boatbill.  Back down the hill to the Guest House. 
   Aug 8: Another early morning breakfast with a hike to two different, far apart blinds to watch 
the Magnificent Bird-of-paradise.  The male made an appearance at both blinds although little 
ritual was performed.  The bird is a stunner and doesn’t seem to get the press that Wilson’s Bird-
of-paradise gets.  After lunch, we packed up some of our gear for the following night’s stay at the 
Garden house at about 1700 meters elevation.  We hiked up the longer less steep path with the 
porters bringing the gear.  During the hike we saw Yellow-billed Lorikeets, Marbled and Rufous-
sided Honeyeaters, Perplexing Scrubwren (for some), Lesser Ground-Robin, Canary Flycatcher, 
some Island Leaf-Warblers, Black-fronted and Capped White-eyes, a nice flock of Tit 
Berrypeckers, and a spectacular couple of Long-tailed Paradigallas feeding on the moss covered 
limbs and trunks.  Along the trail we were frustrated by the songs and calls of various robins we 
didn’t see.  When we arrived at the Garden House, we set up tents under a tarp.  Untu then 
promptly found a Mountain Owlet-Nightjar on a roost and the Vogelkop Melidectes called so 
much we all finally saw it well.  That night a Sooty Owl and a Papuan Boobook called before it 
started raining. 
   Aug 9: Zeth led us onward and upward where we climbed above 2100 meters.  We encountered 
piles of Dwarf Cassawary droppings, but again none of these phlegmatic birds were to be seen.  
A colorful group of Papuan and Plum-faced Lorikeets feeding with Red-collared Myzomelas 
were seen well as was a Brehm’s Tiger-Parrot.  A heard Rufescent Imperial-Pigeon was to be our 
only one.  Several Cinnamon-browed Melidectes were noted as well as Mountain Mouse-warbler.  
Ashy Robin and Regent Whistler were heard well but not seen.  Great looks were had at Papuan 
Treecreeper.  But our sought-after birds were the Birds-of-paradise, and we weren’t to be 
disappointed.  At least ten Black Sicklebills were seen with several fine males studied at leisure.  
And suddenly there was an Arfak Astrapia among them.  It remained somewhat hidden while 
feeding, but eventually all were satisfied with the looks they got.  Back down at the Garden house 
we decided not to spend an extra night there.  So we packed up and sent our gear downward with 
the porters.  On our way down Zeth led us to a spot where we heard a White-striped Forest-Rail 
but the rail didn’t put in an appearance. 
   Aug 10: For our last morning in Syioubrig we decided to do the trail that continues the path in 
front of the Guest House.  We picked up Chestnut-breasted Cuckoo and had good looks at White-
eared Bronze-Cuckoo.  A Bronze Ground-Dove was a brief look for most.  A Mountain 
Meliphaga was seen and another Lesser Ground-robin was seen by some.  Better luck with robins 
was had with Blue-gray seen by all and Green-backed seen by some.  We could only manage to 
hear the Dwarf Whistler.  Another Long-tailed Paradigalla was studied while it fed undisturbed 
on nearby limbs.  But all attention shifted when a pair of Superb Birds-of-paradise were seen, 
thereby completing a catch-up for some who had missed it earlier.  Some Streak-headed Munias 
were watched in a weedy patch.  We packed up, said our good-byes to the local people, and 
headed down the mountain back to Manokwari.  On the way we found a nice flock of Fairy 
Lorikeets, a couple of Black Monarchs (the Black Fantail mimic), an Ornate Melidectes, and 
heard a New Guinea Harpy-Eagle.  The mangroves which used to be available are apparently no 
longer so, because of a road project.  We arrived back at our waterfront hotel ready for a shower 
and dinner and a good night’s sleep in a bed.  A few phone calls home were made after the local 



internet cafes proved to be at capacity. 
   Aug 11: We took an early morning flight from Manokwari to the Sentani airport which serves 
the former capitol Jayapura.  As usual Shita took care of the transfer of our luggage to the Hotel 
Sentani Indah where we were assigned to our rooms.  After lunch we took a couple of taxis along 
the shore of Lake Sentani where we had a chance for some water birds including Dusky 
Moorhen, Common Sandpiper, some Darters, Little Black Cormorants, Great Egrets, and a 
Rufous Night-Heron.  A Whistling Kite coursed over the hillsides and a couple of White-tailed 
Sea-Eagles soared over the lake.  Land birds of note were Lesser Black Coucal, Orange-fronted 
Fruit-Dove, Fawn-breasted Bowerbird, Yellow-gaped Meliphaga, many Helmeted Friarbirds, a 
Jobi Manucode, our first Singing Starlings, and a few Golden-headed Cisticolas.  Sharp-eyed 
Untu spotted a white pillaged Cuscus balled-up in a leafless tree affording great scope views.  At 
dusk we visited the quarry across from the hotel where we watched a couple of Large-tailed 
Nightjars head out for their evening’s meal. 
   Aug 12: After breakfast, we loaded up and head out toward Nimbokrang, an old logging area to 
the west of Sentani.  We stopped a few places along the way and added Blue-tailed Bee-eater, 
Pied Chat, and Rufous-bellied Kookaburra.  We ended up at Jamil’s house in the village where 
we had lunch. Jamil would serve as our guide for the next few days while his wife would be the 
camp cook. We went on along the old logging road Jalan Korea until we reached the campsite 
where we were awaited.  We set up the tents or mosquito netting under a large tarp.  As usual the 
cooking rapidly got underway.  Across a clearing behind the campsite we got lovely scope views 
of Double-eyed Fig-Parrot at a nest hole as well as Red-cheeked and Eclectus Parrots.  After 
settling in, we took a walk along the road checking out all the perched birds and flyovers 
including many Orange-bellied Fruit-Doves, and three imperial pigeons (Purple-tailed, Pinon, 
and Zoe’s) that played hide-and-seek.  Meyer’s Friarbirds were seen, but the birds of the walk 
were the Brown-headed Crows.  Spangled Drongos and a Crinkle-collared Manucode were also 
viewed. 
   Aug 13: We drove back along the road and hiked into the forest to an overlook where we were 
rewarded with fine views of Salvadori’s Fig-Parrots and a majestic flyby of a trio of Pesquet’s or 
Vulturine Parrots as well as many other parrots.  Walking out we enjoyed a pair of perching 
Golden Mynas, our only ones of the trip.  In the afternoon we walked to an area where Lesser 
Birds-of-paradise displayed.  Eventually we all managed to see a male, but it wasn’t easy.  In the 
forest were Rusty Pitohuis, Rufous Shrike-thrushes, and more Brown-headed Crows.  Walking 
back to camp we studied a Little (Malay) Bronze-Cuckoo, a Great Cuckoo-Dove, many Pink-
spotted Fruit-Doves and Gray-headed Cuckoo-shrikes.  A Greater Black Coucal surprised us as it 
flopped into the open for a great view. 
   Aug 14: We walked through forest to a position below a pole upon which a male Twelve-wired 
Bird-of-paradise was displaying.  His nuthatch walk up and down the dead tree trunk plus the 
flashing of his metallic breast feathers was indeed quite a show.  Back out on the main road a pair 
of Pale-billed Sicklebills landed in a nearby tree and bobbed and weaved for all to see.  Also 
along the main road Shita tried a tape recording of a Shovel-billed Kingfisher and no sooner had 
the call been given than the bird shot out of the forest, past us, and back into the forest.  It made a 
couple more road crossings, but never perched.  Still everyone was ecstatic that we had seen such 
a difficult bird so well.  We didn’t fare as well with the Hook-billed Kingfisher.  We heard it 
every morning and evening while at Nimbokrang, sometimes quite nearby, but there was to be no 
sighting.  Brown and Dusky Lories were only flyovers, but Red-flanked Lorikeets did land long 
enough for good views.  A Stephen’s Dove crossed the road, but the Wompoo Fruit-Doves were 
heard only.  A study of two fruit-doves resulted in our only Coronted Fruit-Doves.  A triad of 



Pacific Bazas continued their harassment of the birds along the road.  Two Plain Honeyeaters 
were our first since Sorong and Streak-headed Honeyeater was new.  Yellow-bellied and Large-
billed Gerygones were well seen and distinguished, and several Jobi Manucodes stayed put long 
enough for satisfying looks, as well as many Golden Cuckoo-shrikes, Black-browed Trillers, and 
a Cicadabird. 
   Aug 15: Azure and Yellow-billed Kingfishers were heard during a walk down a logging trail.  
At night a Barred Owlet-Nightjar added its voice to that of a Papuan Frogmouth very near the 
camp but it couldn’t be located.  
   Aug 16: An attempt was made to see a Brown-collared Brush-Turkey by sitting and waiting 
near an active nest mound for the bird to return.  Although the loud call was heard several times, 
no bird appeared.  Walking back to camp, Shita heard then found a Yellow-billed Kingfisher.  As 
we were watching the kingfisher, a feeding flock passed by containing a Rufous-backed and 
Northern Fantail, as well as a White-bellied Thicket-Fantail and a Spot-winged Whistler.  Back at 
camp we packed up and headed back to Sentani with a stop in Nimbokrang at Jamil’s house.  He 
showed us a pair of Papuan Frogmouths sitting next to each other, but differing noticeably in 
size.  He then took us to a nest in a termitarium of a pair of Buff-faced Pygmy-Parrots.  How tiny 
they are.  A couple of stops along the way back were so hazardous with the traffic that we made 
only two additional stops at pullouts.  Dinner was at our usual Sentani waterfront open air 
restaurant. 
   Aug 17: After sorting our gear and leaving behind those items not needed for Lake Habbema, 
we caught our morning flight on Trigana Airlines to Wamena situated at 1600m in the Baliem 
Valley.  We checked into the Hotel Baliem Pilamo which was also being used by soccer teams, in 
town for matches which were part of the national independence day celebration.  Outside the 
hotel were tradesmen hawking souvenirs and several native men modeling their “wears.”  We 
went with Shita to a couple of souvenir stores where purchases of native items were made.  In the 
afternoon we took a long and bumpy road up to the exclusive Baliem Valley Resort at 2000m 
where we birded, had coffees on the veranda, enjoyed the view and the artifacts in the dining 
room.  On the way there a Papuan Harrier put on a show and Pied Chats, Golden-headed 
Cisticolas, and Black-breasted Munias were seen in the weedy fields along the road.  Buff-
banded Rails were digging around in the refuse heap at the hotel.  Red-collared Myzomelas and 
Capped (Western Mountain) White-eyes were around the hotel and an Ornate Melidectes was 
well seen. 
   Aug 18: After loading up the 4-wheel drive trucks with our gear and that of the cooks and 
porters, we headed out of town and up into the Snow Mountains.  The early part of the road was 
rough, but it eventually smoothed out to just bumpy.  During stops along the road to stretch and 
let the drivers smoke, we saw Orange-billed Lorikeets, Little Eagle, Grey-streaked and 
(Common) Smoky Honeyeaters, Short-bearded Melidectes, and for some Fan-tailed Berrypicker.  
We arrived at the camping spot above Lake Habbema at 3300m.  A tarp was stretched over the 
road and we set up tents under it.  The view was gorgeous with Mt. Trikora topping a ridge across 
the lake. Eurasian Coots could be scoped on the lake.  A walk along the road produced Fan-tailed 
Cuckoo, a Papuan Harrier, many loud and obvious Orange-cheeked Honeyeaters and Belford 
Melidectes, Great Wood-Swallows, Crested Berrypecker, Island Thrushes, and Alpine Pipits.  
After dusk, Shita reported hearing Rufous Woodcock, but she was the only one. 
   Aug 19:  After an early breakfast, we headed downhill to the lake.  The trail was a bit steep and 
since it had rained the night before, a little slippery.  The lake had the hoped for Salvadori’s 
Teals, with many Coots and a few Little Pied Cormorants.  Near the lake some saw a Tawny 
Grassbird while Snow Mountain Munias were seen well at the edge of the dwarf forest.  Later in 



our walk some incredible scope views of a Painted Tiger-Parrot were enjoyed as well as more of 
the honeyeaters including the Black-throated Honeyeater.  A small flock of New Guinea 
Thornbills was enjoyable.  But the bird of the hike was the splendid male Splendid Astrapia that 
flew past us in the bright sun affording the look everyone can enjoy.  The return hike to camp 
was a slog.  After lunch and a rest, we rode in the one vehicle which remained behind several 
kilometers west where we walked to a vantage point where the forest could be seen.  It didn’t 
take too long before a MacGregor’s Bird-of-paradise (soon to become a giant honeyeater) was 
spotted and then a second bird.  The large orange facial disc and the large orange wing patches 
certainly made the bird’s taking flight a noticeable event.  Everyone returned to camp with a 
broad smile. 
   Aug 20:  Next morning we drove downhill to the first segment of forest.  Along the road we 
encountered Snow Mountain Quail.  It was foggy and rainy, but we birded anyway and managed 
several nice birds including a persistent Fan-tailed Cuckoo, Sooty Melidectes, Large and Papuan 
Scrubwren, more New Guinea Thornbills, several showy White-winged Robins, a busy flock of 
Black Sitellas, good studies of Lorentz’s Whistler, and a pair of the lovely Hooded Cuckoo-
shrikes.  A walk west of camp in the afternoon provided additional views of Snow Mountain 
Quail and MacGregor’s Bird-of-paradise. 
   Aug 21:  After breakfast prepared over a wood fire by the crew, we broke camp, packed up our 
gear, and trucked on down the mountain, stopping at a few places to bird.  In addition to having 
interesting encounters with natives and forestry officials, we caught up with some of the robins 
we had been missing including Alpine Robin, Black-throated Robin, both seen very well, Garnet 
Robin, seen briefly and never to return, as well as the seemingly omnipresent White-winged 
Robins.  We were also treated to a reprise of Black Sitellas in an even larger flock.  A Golden 
Whistler of the only inland New Guinea race and an Olive Flyrobin were seen by some.  A 
Mountain Firetail was seen twice by Untu, but the rest of us missed it.  Back in Wamena we 
checked into the Hotel Baliem Pilamo which still had a group of soccer players as guests.  A little 
more souvenir shopping followed. 
   Aug 22:  At breakfast Audrey presented everyone with a souvenir bandana which she had made 
by a local tailor.  Our morning flight back to Sentani was uneventful.  We checked back in to the 
Hotel Sentani Indah and collected the items we had left there.  In the afternoon we took a boat 
trip on an outrigger to the village of Depapre Tablanusu.  The boat was quite narrow and the 
boatman was worried about our moving and tipping it over.  It rained much of the afternoon, but 
we still managed good views of Pied Imperial Pigeons as they flew among the small islands as 
well as Beach Kingfisher, Pacific Reef-Heron, and Osprey.  We walked back along a roadway 
which was under construction past some World War II bunkers, but the group missed the Black 
Butcherbirds at a nest in the pouring rain seen by Shita and Untu.  Dinner was at our usual 
Sentani waterfront restaurant where the fish this time was grilled. 
   Aug 23: Since our flight departure was changed to a later time, we used that available time to 
drive to Lake Sentani.  As we were waiting to depart the hotel, sharp-eyed Audrey spotted a male 
Crimson Finch.  As we all watched, it carried nesting material to a nearby palm on the grounds of 
the hotel where it was joined by a female.  Its occurrence raised questions of the origin of the pair 
since their normal range is way to the south.  Then it was off to the lake to flog the bushes for 
Brown Quail, a drive that ended in success.  A pair of Pacific Black Ducks was seen on the lake.  
Also seen were several Lesser Black Coucals, Orange-fronted Fruit-Doves, Dusky Moorhen, a 
white phase Gray Goshawk, White-shouldered Fairy-Wrens, Fawn-breasted Bowerbirds, a well-
studied Crinkle-collared Manucode, and a group of Tree Martins.  Our flight to Biak on Merpati 
Airlines went smoothly.  We were transferred to taxis for our ride to the Nirmala Beach Hotel 



where we finally got our rooms squared away only to be told later that we’d have to give up our 
rooms on the last night since an important government official needed them.  Shita worked her 
wonders and minimized the hassle. 
   Aug 24: After an early breakfast set out for us, we headed off to a place known as Makmakerbo 
to look for Biak endemics.  We had hardly started when we heard a Dusky Scrubfowl.  Several 
calling Biak Paradise-Kingfishers were calling and we finally got a good viewing of one.  Biak 
Coucals were heard.  Several Biak Red Lories flew over and Red-fronted Lorikeets posed well 
for scope views as did Yellow-bibbed and Claret-breasted Fruit-Doves.  While studying the Spice 
Imperial Pigeons, a Large-tailed Nightjar flushed off a nest, a single egg on the bare ground.   A 
brief view of a male Emperor Fairy-Wren was had by a few.  Long-tailed Starlings among the 
Metallic Starlings and Hooded Butcherbirds were more obvious.  We studied the Biak race of the 
Black-browed Triller which resembles a White-winged Triller as well as the Golden Monarchs.  
Good views were had of both male and female Biak Black Flycatcher.  After the temperature rose 
and the birds quieted, we drove to a spot along the water where we set up scopes and scanned.  
Over the water were Brown Boobies, Wedge-tailed Shearwaters, Lesser Frigatebirds, Brown 
Noddies, Bridled and Crested Terns.  On the rocks were Common Sandpipers and a Gray-tailed 
Tattler with a few Beach Kingfishers flying around.  On the way back to the hotel we stopped at 
an area with many dead trees that had been inundated by a tsunami a decade earlier.  The trees 
provided roosts for Intermediate and Great Egrets, Striated Herons, and Osprey.  At dusk we tried 
for Biak Scops Owl.  Two individuals came in to the tape, but could not be spotlighted.  Papuan 
Frogmouths were heard in the background.  A fruit bat, however, was spotlighted hanging and 
eating. 
   Aug 25:  We tried another location Ambrebonsup where we hoped to find the endemics we 
were still missing.  Several Dollarbirds overhead appeared to be migrating.  Scope views of two 
(Biak) Black-winged Lories were satisfying.  Finally Biak White-eyes were heard, then spotted 
and seen well with their lack of an eye-ring and their yellow undertail coverts.  In the afternoon a 
foray to our original location produced a flyby of Stephan’s Dove and a brief view for one of 
Biak Coucal.  Our vigil for the Biak Scops-Owl was not any more successful than the previous 
night. 
   Aug 26: Returning to yesterday’s site on our last morning, we made another attempt to get the 
two endemics (Gelvinck Pygmy-Parrot and Biak Gerygone) that we were missing but to no avail.  
However, a Stephen’s Dove made an appearance and a Biak Coucal perched in the bright sun for 
all to see.  A small group of Biak White-eyes passed by at close range and a Dusky Scrubfowl 
was again a heard only.  A Gray-headed Goshawk posed for us and a Gurney’s Eagle hung in the 
air in good view for many minutes. Back at the hotel we lunched, showered, changed clothes and 
prepared for our succession of flights home.  In the afternoon we flew to Ujang Pandang 
(Makassar) and eventually on to Manado, arriving at near midnight and heading to the Hotel 
Jamaica for a very brief night’s sleep.  Nice place. 
   Aug 27:  After an early hotel breakfast we hopped into a couple of taxis for a morning of 
birding in the hills above Manado.  The adventure was a little rushed, but it proved to be of value.  
We passed a cultivated field that had Barred Rails, Isabelline Bush-hens, and a Buff-banded Rail, 
all walking about in the open and easily seen.  Our walk up the hill to the crater gave us Black-
faced and Chestnut Munias, Yellow-sided, Gray-sided, and Crimson-crowned Flowerpeckers, 
Sulawesi Woodpecker, Mountain Tailorbird, Citrine Canary-Flycatcher, Island (Verditer) 
Flycatcher, Sulphur-bellied Whistler, Mountain, Black-crowned, and Streak-headed White-eyes, 
Sulawesi (Scarlet) Myzomela, and Sulawesi Babbler.  Not a bad morning.  Back to the hotel to 
pack up and go to the airport where we got all our bags checked through to our home cities.  We 



paid the departure tax, went through immigration, had a brief meal and said goodbye to Shita.  As 
circumstance would have it Donald Rehn, from the Swedish birding party whose notes we had 
used, arrived on the plane we were to take out.  We chatted briefly and he went on to meet up 
with Shita and Untu for a birding trip to Sulawesi and Halmahera.  Our Silk Air flight got us to 
Singapore with no problems.  At the transit desk we were again helped with our boarding passes 
and luggage.  Our flight to Tokyo went smoothly. 
   Aug 28:   The flight to Dulles was delayed, and upon landing back in the US, there was a little 
rushing and concern about making the connecting flights to each home airport.  But in the final 
analysis, everyone arrived home tired but on time. 
 

Species list 
CASSOWARIES 
   Dwarf Cassowary (Casuarius bennetti) (D) Droppings were seen in the Arfaks, but no bird. 
   Northern Cassowary (Casuarius unappendiculatus) (D) Droppings and huge footprints were 
seen on Salawati and more droppings were seen in Nimbokrang, but no bird. 
 
SHEARWATERS AND PETRELS  
   Wedge-tailed Shearwater (Puffinus pacificus) As many as 15 mostly dark phase individuals 
were seen offshore at Biak. 
 
GANNETS AND BOOBIES  
   Brown Booby (Sula leucogaster) A loose group of 5 birds was seen offshore at Biak 
 
CORMORANTS  
   Little Black Cormorant (Phalacrocorax sulcirostris) Up to seven seen on two days at Lake 
Sentani. 
   Little Pied Cormorant (Phalacrocorax melanoleucos) Three birds seen on Lake Habbema. 
 
ANHINGAS  
   Darter (Anhinga melanogaster) Four birds were seen flying around Lake Sentani. 
 
FRIGATEBIRDS  
   Lesser Frigatebird (Fregata ariel) As many as 35 were seen from the boat on the way to 
Batanta from Sorong and a few on the way back.  A few were also seen from shore on Biak. 
 
HERONS EGRETS AND BITTERNS  
   Great-billed Heron (Ardea sumatrana) Two individuals of this spectacular heron were seen, 
one near our camp on Batanta and the other along the shore of Salawati. 
   Great Egret (Ardea alba) Seen first at Manokwari and around Lake Sentani, Nimbokrang, and 
finally at Biak with 8 being the highest total for any day. 
   Intermediate Egret (Egretta intermedia) Seen at the pond on Salawati and at the tsunami 
flooded area on Biak where 116 were counted. 
   Little Egret (Egretta garzetta) Seen in Sorong harbor and on Salawati where 4 came in to roost 
at the pond. 
   Pacific Reef-Heron (Eastern Reef-Egret) (Egretta sacra) Two were seen on Senapang on our 
return trip from Batanta and one was seen on our outrigger trip to Depapre Tablanusu. 



   Striated Heron (Butorides striata) Four were seen on two days at the tsunami inundated area on 
Biak. 
   Rufous Night-Heron (Nycticorax caledonicus) One bird seen flying into a tree along the shore 
of Lake Sentani. 
   Cinnamon Bittern (Ixobrychus cinnamomeus) Up to ten birds seen in the wet grasses at the 
Sorong airport. 
 
DUCKS GEESE AND SWANS  
   Spotted Whistling-Duck (Dendrocygna guttata) Seven birds seen in the pond on Salawati. 
   Salvadori’s Teal (Salvadorina waigiuensis) Up to five individuals seen two days on Lake 
Habbema. 
   Pacific Black Duck (Anas superciliosa) Two seen on Lake Sentani. 
 
OSPREY  
   Osprey (Pandion haliaetus) Two birds were seen during our outrigger boat ride to Depapre 
Tablanusu and one was seen on Biak. 
 
HAWKS EAGLES AND KITES  
   Pacific Baza (Crested Hawk) (Aviceda subcristata) This beautiful hawk was seen in all the 
lowland sites with a particularly notable group being the triad of birds along the Jalan Korea that 
seemed to keep the other birds excited. 
   Long-tailed Honey-buzzard (Buzzard) (Henicopernis longicauda) One or two birds seen at 
Batanta, Salawati, and the Arfaks where its unusual shape made identification straightforward. 
   Whistling Kite (Haliastur sphenurus) Single birds were seen two days over the grasslands near 
Lake Sentani. 
   Brahminy Kite (Haliastur Indus) The most commonly seen raptor; seen everywhere except at 
Lake Habbema. 
   White-bellied Sea-Eagle (Haliaeetus leucogaster) Seen first from the boat going to and from 
Batanta.  A young bird was seen at the airport in Sorong.  Two birds were seen at the far end of 
Lake Sentani and up to three birds were seen on Biak including the two over the tsunami flooded 
area with the dead trees. 
   Eastern (Spotted) Marsh-Harrier (Circus spilonotus) One or two birds seen on the drive to 
Baliem Valley Resort near Wamena and again around Lake Habbema. 
   Variable (Gray) Goshawk (Accipiter hiogaster) Singles seen at Batanta, Salawati (white phase), 
Nimbokrong, and another white phase bird near Lake Sentani. 
   Black-mantled Goshawk (Accipiter melanochlamys) A bird was observed hunting above the 
Garden House in the Arfaks, eventually flushing a large flock of Papuan Mountain-Pigeons. 
   Gray-headed Goshawk (Accipiter poliocephalus) Single birds were seen at Makbon near 
Sorong, along Jalan Korea, and on Biak. 
   Doria’s Goshawk (Megatriorchis doriae) One of the great sightings of the trip was the bird that 
zoomed past us as we birded along the SP1 road near Manokwari.  It landed a short distance 
away, affording unbelievable scope views.  Wow.  Audrey’s bird of the trip. 
   New Guinea (Harpy-) Eagle (Harpyopsis novaeguineae) (H) A bird was heard well as we went 
down the road from the Arfaks back to Manokwari, but no sighting was made. 
   Gurney’s Eagle (Aquila gurneyi) Singles of this great bird were seen along the SP1 road near 
Manokwari, as we drove to Nimbokrang from Sentani, and on Biak where we watched a hovering 
individual for some time. 



   Little Eagle (Aquila morphnoides) We saw our first of these eagles in the Arfaks where Beehler 
says it does not occur.  Others were seen on our drive to Nimbokrang and on the road from 
Wamena to Lake Habbema. 
 
MEGAPODES  
   Brown-collared Brush-turkey (Talegalla jobiensis) (H) Heard at Salawati and Nimbokrang 
even after a three hour stake-out of a supposedly active mound at the latter location. 
   Dusky (Common) Scrubfowl (Megapodius freycine) (H) Heard twice at Biak 
  
PHEASANTS AND PARTRIDGES  
   Brown Quail (Coturnix ypsilophora) One flushed near Lake Sentani 
   Snow Mountain Quail (Anurophasis monorthonyx) Several seen along the road above Lake 
Habbema on two days. 
 
RAILS GALLINULES AND COOTS  
   White-striped Forest-Rail (Rallina leucospila) (H) We were all in position when it called, but it 
never showed at the spot above Syioubrig. 
   Buff-banded Rail (Gallirallus philippensis) Two birds were seen well at the airport in Sorong.  
A few others were spotted crossing the road at Nimbokrang and at the garbage pit at the Baliem 
Valley Resort above Wamena. 
   Purple Swamphen (Porphyrio porphyry) Four birds were seen at the airport in Sorong as we 
waited for our flight to Manokwari. 
   Dusky Moorhen (Gallinula tenebrosa) Singles were seen on three days at Lake Sentani. 
   Eurasian Coot (Fulica atra) Up to ten birds were seen on Lake Habbema. 
 
SANDPIPERS 
   Dusky (Rufous) Woodcock (Scolopax saturate) (L) Heard only by Shita after dusk one evening 
at Lake Habbema. 
   Common Sandpiper (Actitis hypoleucos) One seen along the shore at Lake Sentani and a total 
of four seen at two locations on Biak. 
   Gray-tailed Tattler (Tringa brevipes) A single bird was seen on some rocks on the beach on 
Biak. 
 
TERNS  
   Brown Noddy (Anous stolidus) As many as 20 birds in the flocks of terns moving past our hotel 
in Manokwari.  About 10 birds in a loose flock off the beach on Biak. 
   Black Noddy (Anous minutus) Five birds were counted in one of the flocks of terns in front of 
the Manokwari hotel. 
   Bridled Tern (Onychoprion anaethetus) A few were seen from the boat on our trip back to 
Sorong from Batanta.  The most common tern seen in Manokwari with at least 100 seen. About 
25 seen in the loose flock near shore on Biak.  
   Black-naped Tern (Sterna sumatrana) Up to 15 birds were seen from the boat on our trip to and 
from Batanta. 
   Great Crested Tern (Crested Tern) (Thalasseus bergii) Small numbers were seen on the boat 
between Batanta and Sorong, from the hotel in Manokwari, and from the beach on Biak where 
about a dozen were seen. 
 



PIGEONS AND DOVES  
   Rock Pigeon (Columba livia) (I) Present in most of the urban locations with sometimes as 
many as 50 in a flock. 
   Spotted Dove (Streptopelia chinensis) (I) A couple of birds were seen near our hotel and in a 
forest clearing in Biak. 
   Slender-billed (Brown) Cuckoo-Dove (Macropygia amboinensis) Usually seen in flight at the 
lowland locations with a max of three seen in a day at Batanta and at Biak. 
   Black-billed Cuckoo-Dove (Macropygia nigrirostris) Up to five seen in the Arfaks. 
   Great Cuckoo-Dove (Reinwardtoena reinwardtii) Singles were seen on two days along the 
Jalan Korea, and two on two days were seen at Biak with a perched bird studied well in the 
scope. 
   Emerald (Ground-) Dove (Chalcophaps indica) A single bird was seen by some as it flew off 
the Jalan Korea. 
   Stephan’s (Ground-) Dove (Chalcophaps stephani) The first was seen by some as it crossed the 
Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang.  Another was seen in flight at Biak and again the following day. 
   Bronze Ground-Dove (Gallicolumba beccarii) A single bird was seen by some on the trail near 
the Guest House in the Arfaks. 
   Western Crowned-Pigeon (Goura cristata) Untu found one of these spectacular birds and 
managed to show it to everyone in the scope.  One of the mega birds for the trip in more ways 
than one. 
   Wompoo Fruit-Dove (Ptilinopus magnificus) Seen by some on Salawati, but heard only later at 
Nimbokrang. 
   Pink-spotted Fruit-Dove (Ptilinopus perlatus) First seen at Batanta and Salawati.  Later seen in 
small numbers during our walks along the Jalan Korea. 
   Orange-fronted Fruit-Dove (Ptilinopus aurantiifrons) Two birds were seen well on two 
occasions in the trees near Lake Sentani. 
   Coroneted Fruit-Dove (Ptilinopus coronulatus) Two birds were studied by scope in the trees 
along the Jalan Korea. 
   White-breasted Fruit-Dove (Ptilinopus rivoli) A couple of birds were seen well in the Arfaks. 
   Yellow-bibbed Fruit-Dove (Ptilinopus solomonensis) Up to six birds were seen on Biak. 
   Claret-breasted Fruit-Dove (Ptilinopus viridis) Our first bird was seen along the SP1 road 
above Manokwari.  Later up to six were seen on Biak. 
   Orange-bellied Fruit-Dove (Ptilinopus iozonu) Up to ten birds were seen at Makbon near 
Sorong and later in the lowlands of Nimbokrang where it was the most common fruit-dove. 
   Spice Imperial-Pigeon (Ducula myristicivora) Three birds in flight were seen by some at 
Senapang on our way to Batanta.  Later several individuals were carefully studied by scope on 
Biak where plumage variations and possible confusion with Elegant Imperial-Pigeon were 
discussed. 
   Purple-tailed Imperial-Pigeon (Ducula rufigaster) Heard at Nimbokrang and finally seen. 
   Rufescent Imperial-Pigeon (Ducula chalconot) (H) One bird was a heard only along the trail in 
the Arfaks. 
   Island (Gray) Imperial-Pigeon (Ducula pistrinaria) Singles were seen at the clearing on Batanta 
and at Salawati. 
   Pinon Imperial-Pigeon (Ducula pinon) Commonly seen at Batanta and Salawati with up to 20 
seen one day.  Smaller numbers regularly seen at Nimbokrang. 
   Zoe Imperial-Pigeon (Ducula zoeae) Singles heard and seen at Nimbokrang 
   Pied Imperial-Pigeon (Ducula bicolor) A total of 40 birds seen near the small islets on our 



outrigger trip to Depapre Tablanusu. 
   Papuan Mountain-Pigeon (Gymnophaps albertisii) A flock of up to 35 birds flushed by a Black-
mantled Goshawk above the Garden House in the Arfaks. 
 
COCKATOOS  
   Palm Cockatoo (Probosciger aterrimus) First seen at the clearing on Batanta and then almost 
daily at Nimbokrang. 
   Sulphur-crested Cockatoo (Cacatua galerita) This showy bird was commonly seen and heard at 
all lowland locations with up to six birds on two days. 
 
PARROTS  
   Brown Lory (Chalcopsitta duivenbodei) Seen as small groups of flyovers at Nimbokrang by 
some. 
   Black-winged (Biak Red) Lory (Eos cyanogenia) Seen well on Biak with a pair of perched 
birds giving scope looks. 
   Dusky Lory (Pseudeos fuscata) A couple of flybys on two days at Nimbokrang. 
   Rainbow Lorikeet (Trichoglossus haematodus) The common parakeet of the lowlands with a 
max of 30 birds seen at Nimbokrang. 
   (Western) Black-capped Lory (Lorius lorry) First seen at Makbon, perched bird studied at the 
clearing on Batanta, seen on multiple days at Nimbokrang. 
   Red-fronted Lorikeet (Charmosyna rubronotata) A group of six perched birds were scoped at 
Biak. 
   Red-flanked Lorikeet (Charmosyna placentas) Pairs of birds seen three days at Nimbokrang. 
   Fairy Lorikeet (Charmosyna pulchella) A nice feeding flock of 14 birds was studied by scope 
on our way down the Arfak Mts. 
   Papuan Lorikeet (Charmosyna papou) Good studies of up to three birds in a fruiting tree on our 
day above the Garden House in the Arfaks. 
   Plum-faced Lorikeet (Oreopsittacus arfaki) Seen well in the same tree as the Papuan Lorikeets. 
   Yellow-billed Lorikeet (Neopsittacus musschenbroekii) A flock of a dozen seen feeding in a 
tree on our way up to the Garden House via the back way. 
   Orange-billed Lorikeet (Neopsittacus pullicauda) Seen well along the road on our way up and 
back to Lake Habbema including birds at two nest cavities.  
   Pesquet’s (Vulturine) Parrot (Psittrichas fulgidus) Three birds flying past the overlook we 
hiked to from the Jalan Korea were the only ones seen.  And we weren’t in place a moment too 
soon. 
   Buff-faced Pygmy-Parrot (Micropsitta pusio) Two birds at a nest cavity in a termitarium near 
Jamil’s house in Nimbokrang. 
   Red-breasted Pygmy-Parrot (Micropsitta bruijnii) Two flyovers at the Garden House in the 
Arfaks. 
   Double-eyed Fig-Parrot (Cyclopsitta diophthalma) A pair of birds at a nest cavity in a tree 
behind our camp along the Jalan Korea were a nice diversion on those hot middays. 
   Salvadori’s Fig-Parrot (Psittaculirostris salvadori) About a dozen of these lovely parrots were 
observed clambering over the limbs of the big tree at the overlook. 
   Painted Tiger-Parrot (Psittacella picta) The highest altitude tiger-parrot was seen several times 
near Lake Habbema as each crept along the branches into and out of the foliage. 
   Brehm’s Tiger-Parrot (Psittacella brehmii) An individual was studied well in a scope when you 
could tear yourself away from the sicklebills and astrapia on our hike above the Garden House. 



   Modest Tiger-Parrot (Psittacella modesta) This one was seen and scoped from near the Garden 
House again doing the limb creeping thing. 
   Red-cheeked Parrot (Geoffroyus geoffroyi) Seen at all the lowland locales with 8 seen one day 
at Nimbokrang. 
   Great-billed Parrot (Tanygnathus megalorynchos) Two birds were seen in flight at Senapang on 
our way back to Sorong. 
   Eclectus Parrot (Eclectus roratus) It’s hard to get blasé about such a gorgeous bird, but….we 
saw them commonly at all lowland sites with an estimate of 35 birds seen at the clearing on 
Batanta. 
   Papuan Hanging-Parrot (Loriculus aurantiifrons) Only one small flock was seen at Makbon 
near Sorong and that on our first day in Papua! 
 
CUCKOOS  
   Brush Cuckoo (Cacomantis variolosus) Seen in the clearing on Batanta, then behind our camp 
at Nimbokrang, and several birds heard and seen on Biak. 
   Chestnut-breasted Cuckoo (Cacomantis castaneiventris) Seen well a couple of times along the 
trail in the Arfaks. 
   Fan-tailed Cuckoo (Cacomantis flabelliformis) Seen along the road near Lake Habbema and in 
the forest along the road below the lake. 
   White-eared Bronze-Cuckoo (Chrysococcyx meyeri) Ultimately seen well by all along the trail 
in the Arfaks. 
   Little (Malay) Bronze-Cuckoo (Chrysococcyx minutillus) Individuals were well-studied along 
the Jalan Korea.  Also seen on Biak. 
   Asian (Common) Koel (Eudynamys scolopaceus) (H) Heard on Batanta, along the Jalan Korea, 
and at Biak. 
   Channel-billed Cuckoo (Scythrops novaehollandiae) Singles and groups of up to six of this 
prehistoric-looking bird were seen on Salawati, every day at Nimbokrang, and at Lake Sentani. 
   Greater Black Coucal (Centropus menbeki) Heard at Batanta and Salawati and Nimbokrang.  
Finally got a good view of one that flew out and perched for a moment or two at the latter 
location. 
   Lesser Black Coucal (Centropus bernsteini) Individuals and a group of three were seen very 
well at Lake Sentani. 
   Biak Coucal (Centropus chalybeus) Heard, then seen by John, and finally a perched bird 
spotted by Bill gave everyone excellent looks. 
 
BARN-OWLS  
   Greater Sooty-Owl (Sooty Owl) (Tyto tenebricosa) (H) The falling bomb sound was heard as 
we were falling asleep at the Garden House in the Arfaks. 
 
OWLS  
   Biak (Moluccan) Scops-Owl (Otus beccarii) (H) We tried two evenings on Biak to see this 
bird, but failed to do so.  We did hear its harsh call very well, directly overhead at one point. 
   Jungle Hawk-Owl (Papuan Boobook) (Ninox theomacha) (H) Heard well at the Garden House 
in the Arfaks. 
 
OWLET-NIGHTJARS  
   Feline Owlet-Nightjar (Aegotheles insignis) Found by Zeth on a day roost on our way to the 



Garden House from the Western Parotia blinds in the Arfaks. 
   Mountain Owlet-Nightjar (Aegotheles albertisi) Found by Untu on a day roost above the 
Garden House in the Arfaks. 
   Barred Owlet-Nightjar (Aegotheles bennettii) (H) Heard two nights at our camp along the Jalan 
Korea. 
 
FROGMOUTHS  
   Papuan Frogmouth (Podargus papuensis) Heard at Batanta, Nimbokrang, and Biak.  Seen well 
near our camp on Batanta and two birds were seen on a day roost behind Jamil’s house in 
Nimbokrang. 
 
NIGHTJARS  
   Large-tailed Nightjar (Caprimulgus macrurus) Heard at Batanta, seen well at the quarry across 
the road from our Sentani hotel, and one was flushed from a nest with one egg on Biak. 
 
SWIFTS  
   Glossy Swiftlet (Collocalia esculenta) A common component of swift flocks although always 
in smaller numbers than the Aerodramus swiftlets, it was recorded at all locations.  Commonly 
flew low past us, many times very near. 
   Mountain Swiftlet (Aerodramus hirundinaceus) As the name implies the common swiftlet of 
the mountains with a count of 80 recorded in the Arfaks and a max of 15 at Lake Habbema. 
   Uniform Swiftlet (Aerodramus vanikorensis) The common swiftlet of the lowlands with a count 
of 30 for a day at Nimbokrang 
   Papuan Needletail (Spine-tailed Swift) (Mearnsia novaeguineae) Recorded only at Senapang 
Island where a group of 20 was seen on our return trip to Sorong. 
 
CRESTED TREESWIFTS  
   Moustached Treeswift (Hemiprocne mystacea) Recorded at Batanta, Nimbokrang, and Biak 
with up to five.  At the clearing on Batanta John spotted a fuzzy young sitting in a nest.  What a 
cutie!  (The chick, not John!) 
 
KINGFISHERS  
   Azure Kingfisher (Alcedo azure) (H) Heard only by some at Nimbokrang. 
   Variable (Dwarf) Kingfisher (Ceyx lepidus) Heard and seen briefly at our lodging on Batanta. 
   Rufous-bellied Kookaburra (Dacelo gaudichaud) Seen first on Batanta, then at Lake Sentani 
and every day at Nimbokrang.  Bird of the trip for Bill. 
   Shovel-billed Kookaburra (Kingfisher) (Clytoceyx rex) A single bird responded explosively to 
the tape along the Jalan Korea.  Seen briefly again the following day 
   Beach Kingfisher (Todiramphus saurophagus) Two or three individuals seen at our stops at 
Senapang.  Also seen on a small islet on our outrigger ride to Depapre Tablanusu as well as along 
the shore on Biak. 
   Sacred Kingfisher (Todiramphus sanctus) First seen at Lake Sentani, then commonly seen each 
day at Nimbokrang and on Biak with seven individuals recorded on one day at Biak. 
   Hook-billed Kingfisher (Melidora macrorrhina) (H) Heard every night and morning at our 
camp along the Jalan Korea, but couldn’t coax one into the open. 
   Yellow-billed Kingfisher (Syma torotoro) Heard first in the forest at Nimbokrang and then seen 
well by all after Shita pointed it out to us. 



   Common Paradise-Kingfisher (Tanysiptera galatea) (H) Heard several times during the climb 
to and from the Wilson’s Bird-of-paradise blind on Batanta.  We should have gone back for it. 
   Biak Paradise-Kingfisher (Tanysiptera riedelii) After a little initial tension, several were seen 
well at Biak with a total of five birds the first day. 
 
BEE-EATERS  
   Blue-tailed Bee-eater (Merops philippinus) Up to 20 individuals seen feeding over the 
grasslands near Lake Sentani 
   Rainbow Bee-eater (Merops ornatus) First seen at Makbon outside Sorong, then at 
Nimbokrang, and finally on Biak where a max of seven were seen one day. 
 
ROLLERS  
   Dollarbird (Eurystomus orientalis) Commonly seen perching in the open at all lowland 
locations.  There seemed to be a movement of them occurring our time on Biak. 
 
HORNBILLS  
   Blyth’s Hornbill (Aceros plicatus) Commonly seen at lowland locations except Biak with up to 
14 one day.  We never tired of hearing their approach or of seeing them posing in a large tree.  
Came in third in Bird of the Trip balloting. 
 
PITTAS  
   Hooded Pitta (Pitta sordida) Birds were heard calling on Batanta, Salawati, at Nimbokrang, and 
on Biak.  Single birds were seen well on Batanta, on the way down from the Wilson’s Bird-of-
paradise blind, and on Salawati. 
   Red-bellied (Blue-breasted) Pitta (Pitta erythrogaster) (H) A single bird was heard on Salawati 
but not very close. 
 
SWALLOWS  
   Pacific Swallow (Hirundo tahitica) Seen at Manokwari, Lake Sentani, and Biak with many 
around our hotels at those locations. 
   Tree Martin (Petrochelidon nigricans) Up to 20 birds were seen perching and feeding over the 
grasslands near Lake Sentani. 
 
WAGTAILS AND PIPITS  
   Alpine Pipit (Anthus gutturalis) Seen near Lake Habbema particularly along the road. 
 
CUCKOO-SHRIKES  
   Boyer’s Cuckoo-shrike (Coracina boyeri) First seen by some at the clearing near camp on 
Batanta.  Seen well along SP1 road near Manokwari and along the Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang. 
   White-bellied Cuckoo-shrike (Coracina papuensis) Four birds were seen at the clearing near 
camp on Batanta; one was seen on the Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang. 
   Hooded Cuckoo-shrike (Coracina longicauda) A lovely pair of these high elevation cuckoo-
shrikes were seen as well as could be considering the weather conditions on that day along the 
forested road down from Lake Habbema. 
   Cicadabird (Coracina tenuirostris) Singles were seen at Nimbokrang and near Lake Sentani. 
   Gray-headed Cuckoo-shrike (Coracina schisticeps) Several were seen well at Nimbokrang and 
on Biak. 



   New Guinea (Black) Cuckoo-shrike (Coracina melas) A female was seen on Batanta. 
   Black-bellied Cuckoo-shrike (Coracina montana) A single bird was seen by some in the 
Arfaks. 
   Golden Cuckoo-shrike (Campochaera sloetii) A group of these birds were seen from the SP1 
road near Manokwari and a few were seen along the Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang. 
   Black-browed Triller (Lalage atrovirens) First seen on the road to Makbon near Sorong.  Later 
on Salawati, along the SP1 road near Manokwari, and commonly along the Jalan Korea at 
Nimbokrang.  The white-winged version on Biak was studied. 
 
BULBULS 
   Sooty-headed Bulbul (Pycnonotus aurigaster) (I) A few of this introduced species were seen 
around Lake Sentani and Biak. 
 
THRUSHES  
   Island Thrush (Turdus poliocephalus) Commonly seen around camp at Lake Habbema. 
 
CISTICOLAS AND ALLIES  
   Golden-headed Cisticola (Cisticola exilis) A few birds were seen at the grasslands near Lake 
Sentani and along the road up to the Baliem Valley Resort near Wamena. 
 
OLD WORLD WARBLERS  
   Island Leaf-Warbler (Phylloscopus poliocephalus) A few were seen in the Arfaks and along the 
road to Lake Habbema. 
   Tawny Grassbird (Megalurus timoriensus) A single bird was seen by a few teed up near Lake 
Habbema. 
 
OLD WORLD FLYCATCHERS  
   Pied Bushchat (Saxicola caprata) Commonly seen around Lake Sentani with up to 8 
individuals on one day.  Also seen along the road to the Baliem Valley Resort near Wamena. 
 
FANTAILS  
   Northern Fantail (Rhipidura rufiventris) Singles seen on Batanta and Salawati; more commonly 
seen at Nimbokrang. 
   Willie-wagtail (Rhipidura leucophrys) An obvious bird commonly seen in Sorong, on Batanta 
and Salawati, near Lake Sentani, and on Biak. 
   Friendly Fantail (Rhipidura albolimbata) The most commonly encountered fantail in the 
Arfaks.  Also seen in the forest along the road below Lake Habbema. 
   Black Thicket-Fantail (Rhipidura maculipectus) Seen and heard by some on Batanta and 
Salawati. 
   White-bellied Thicket-Fantail (Rhipidura leucothorax) Seen well by all on Salawati.  A family 
group was seen at Nimbokrang.  However, it was more often heard from the forest along the 
Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang. 
   Black Fantail (Rhipidura atra) Easily seen along the trails above the Guest House in the Arfaks, 
including a female at a nest. 
   Dimorphic Fantail (Rhipidura brachyrhyncha) Easily seen in the area near the Guest House in 
the Arfaks. 
   Rufous-backed Fantail (Rhipidura rufidorsa) A single bird in a mixed flock was followed 



through the forest along the Jalan Korea until most of us had seen it. 
 
MONARCH FLYCATCHERS  
   Black Monarch (Monarcha axillaries) This fantail mimic was seen along the trail above the 
Guest House in the Arfaks and especially well at a stop along the road as we descended from the 
Arfaks to Manokwari. 
   Spot-winged Monarch (Monarcha guttulus) First heard on Salawati and then seen in the mixed 
flock along the Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang. 
   Golden Monarch (Monarcha chrysomela) Seen on Salawati, along the SP1 road near 
Manokwari, coming down the road from the Arfaks, along the Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang, and 
most commonly at Biak. 
   Frilled Monarch (Arses telescophthalmus) Several seen on Batanta, Salawati, and along the SP1 
road near Manokwari. 
   Rufous-collared Monarch (Arses insularis) Seen by some along the Jalan Korea at 
Nimbokrang. 
   Biak (Black) Flycatcher (Myiagra atra) Up to six individuals seen on Biak, including one at a 
nest. 
   Satin Flycatcher (Myiagra cyanoleuca) A female was seen by a few along the Jalan Korea at 
Nimbokrang. 
   Shining Flycatcher (Myiagra alecto) Heard much more frequently than seen at Salawati, at 
Nimbokrang, along the lower elevations of the road to Lake Habbema, and on Biak.  However, a 
cooperative male put on a show for us on Senapang. 
   Black-breasted Boatbill (Machaerirhynchus nigripectus) Singles seen near the Guest House and 
the Garden House in the Arfaks. 
   Yellow-breasted Boatbill (Machaerirhynchus flaviventer) (H) Heard along the Jalan Korea at 
Nimbokrang. 
 
AUSTRALASIAN ROBINS  
   Lesser Ground-Robin (Amalocichla incerta) Always a struggle to see well, but finally all had 
good looks at one or two in the Arfaks. 
   Olive Flyrobin (Flycatcher) (Microeca flavovirescens) A bird was seen along the road on the 
way down from Lake Habbema. 
   Canary Flycatcher (Microeca papuana) Singles of this bird were seen and heard on two days in 
the Arfaks. 
   Garnet Robin (Eugerygone rubra) Seen briefly along the road on the descent to Wamena from 
Lake Habbema. 
   Alpine (Mountain) Robin (Petroica bivittata) Several individuals were seen well along the road 
back to Wamena from Lake Habbema. 
   Black-sided Robin (Poecilodryas hypoleuca) (H) Heard from the forested interior along Jalan 
Korea. 
   Black-throated Robin (Poecilodryas albonotata) Heard by a few in the Arfaks, but a pair was 
seen well by everyone on the road down from Lake Habbema. 
   White-winged Robin (Peneothello sigillata) A couple of birds seen two days in the forested 
areas along the road below Lake Habbema.  Those white wing flashes made them easy to spot. 
   Smoky Robin (Peneothello cryptoleuca) Seen briefly by a few on the trail above the Garden 
House. 
   Blue-gray Robin (Peneothello cyanus) The loud, clear song was heard often near the Guest 



House and along the trail, and finally everyone got to see a singing male very well. 
   Gray-headed (Ashy) Robin (Heteromyias albispecularis) (H) Heard on two days at higher 
elevation in the Arfaks. 
   Green-backed Robin (Pachycephalopsis hattamensis) The monotone call was heard well in the 
area around Syioubrig in the Arfaks, but only a couple of folks got to see this sneaky bird. 
 
WHISTLERS AND ALLIES  
   Dwarf Whistler (Pachycare flavogriseum) (H) Several birds were heard around the Guest 
House in the Arfaks, but we never got any eyes on one. 
   Rufous-naped Whistler (Aleadryas rufinucha) Eventually seen well by everyone in the Arfaks. 
   Vogelkop Whistler (Pachycephala meyeri) Seen well in the Arfaks. 
   Gray-headed (Gray) Whistler (Pachycephala griseiceps) A single bird seen well in the forest on 
Salawati.  Another was heard by some at Nimbokrang. 
   Golden Whistler (Pachycephala pectoralis) A bird of the only interior race of this species (all 
the rest are on islands) was seen by some on the lower section of the road down from Lake 
Habbema. 
   Sclater’s Whistler (Pachycephala soror) Small numbers of this whistler were seen well in the 
Arfaks. 
   Lorentz’s Whistler (Pachycephala lorentzi) Several birds were seen well as they probed mossy 
covered branches in the forest along the road below Lake Habbema. 
   Regent Whistler (Pachycephala schlegelii) (H) Heard along the trail above the Garden House. 
   Rufous (Little) Shrike-Thrush (Colluricincla megarhyncha) Commonly heard along the Jalan 
Korea and eventually seen well by everyone. 
   Rusty Pitohui (Pitohui ferrugineus) First heard on Salawati then seen on several days along the 
Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang. 
   Variable Pitohui (Pitohui kirhocephalus) Seen first on Batanta and then very well along SP1 
road near Menokwari, and along the Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang. 
   Black Pitohui (Pitohui nigrescens) Individuals were seen near the Garden House in the Arfaks. 
 
WHIPBIRDS AND QUAIL-THRUSHES  
   Spotted Jewel-babbler (Ptilorrhoa leucosticte) (H) Heard on two days in the Arfaks. 
 
FAIRYWRENS  
   White-shouldered Fairywren (Malurus alboscapulatus) Good looks were had of several pairs in 
the Arfaks and a pair near Lake Sentani. 
   Emperor Fairywren (Malurus cyanocephalus) Brief looks were had by some of single birds at 
Nimbokrang and on Biak. 
 
THORNBILLS AND ALLIES  
   Rusty Mouse-Warbler (Crateroscelis murina) Heard first, then seen well by all on Salawati.  
Later heard at Nimbokrang. 
   Mountain Mouse-Warbler (Crateroscelis robusta) Heard and seen by some in the Arfaks and 
heard on the way up to Lake Habbema from Wamena. 
   Perplexing Scrubwren (Sericornis virgatus) Seen by a few on the hike up to Garden House in 
the Arfaks. 
   Large Scrubwren (Sericornis nouhuysi) Single birds were seen by some on two days birding the 
forest along the road below Lake Habbema. 



   Vogelkop Scrubwren (Sericornis rufescens) A few were seen throughout our stay in the Arfaks.  
Heard more commonly. 
   Papuan Scrubwren (Sericornis papuensis) A few were seen in the same area as the Large 
Scrubwren. 
   Pale-billed Scrubwren (Sericornis spilodera) One bird seen on Salawati. 
   Papuan (New Guinea) Thornbill (Acanthiza murina) Several small groups of these cuties were 
seen above Lake Habbema and in the forest along the road below the lake. 
   Mountain (Gray) Gerygone (Gerygone cinerea) Single birds were seen in the Arfaks on three 
days. 
   Green-backed Gerygone (Gerygone chloronota) Seen on Salawati and along SP1 road above 
Manokwari. 
   Yellow-bellied Gerygone (Gerygone chrysogaster) Seen along the Jalan Korea where it 
occurred with the Large-billed Gerygone. 
   Large-billed Gerygone (Gerygone magnirostris) Seen well along Jalan Korea on all days 
   Brown-breasted Gerygone (Gerygone ruficollis) Most commonly seen and heard Gerygone in 
the Arfaks. 
 
SITTELLAS  
   Black Sittella (Neositta Miranda) Seen on two days along the road below Lake Habbema with 
up to 18 birds on one of those days. 
 
AUSTRALASIAN TREECREEPERS  
   Papuan Treecreeper (Cormobates placens) Several birds were seen well doing their thing on 
tree limbs at the higher elevations above the Garden House in the Arfaks. 
 
SUNBIRDS AND SPIDERHUNTERS  
   Black Sunbird (Leptocoma sericea) Common at all lowland locations. 
   Olive-backed (Yellow-bellied) Sunbird (Cinnyris jugularis) Also found in all lowland sites, but 
more commonly than the above species. 
 
BERRYPECKERS AND LONGBILLS  
   Black Berrypecker (Melanocharus nigra) (L) Untu saw one during our walk along the SP1 near 
Manokwari. 
   Lemon-breasted (Mid-mountain) Berrypecker (Melanocharus longicauda) Seen by Ron near 
the Guest House in the Arfaks. 
   Fan-tailed Berrypecker (Melanocharus verster) Seen by some around Lake Habbema. 
   Yellow-bellied Longbill (Toxorhamphus novaeguineae) A group of birds were seen on 
Salawati and a single bird was seen along the Jalan Korea. 
 
TIT BERRYPECKER AND CRESTED BERRYPECKER 
   Tit Berrypecker (Oreocharis arfaki) A nice flock was seen during our hike to Garden House via 
the back trail. 
   Crested Berrypecker (Paramythia montium) Good views of several of these attractive birds near 
our camp at Lake Habbema. 
 
FLOWERPECKERS  
   Olive-crowned Flowerpecker (Dicaeum pectorale) Seen along the road to Makbon near Sorong 



and in the Arfaks. 
   Red-capped Flowerpecker (Dicaeum geelvinkianum) Seen in Nimbokrang area, along the road 
back to Wamena from Lake Habbema, and at Biak. 
 
WHITE-EYES  
   Black-fronted White-eye (Zosterops minor) A few were seen in the white-eye flocks in the 
Arfaks. 
   Biak White-eye (Zosterops mysorensis) We finally sorted out this white-eye with its yellow 
undertail coverts getting good looks at a few small flocks on Biak (where else?). 
   Capped (Western Mountain) White-eye (Zosterops fuscicapilla) The major white-eye in the 
Arfaks, numbering 30 or more in flocks.  Also seen at Baliem Valley Resort above Wamena. 
 
HONEYEATERS  
   Long-billed Honeyeater (Melilestes megarynchu) A single bird was briefly seen along the Jalan 
Korea by a few. 
   Red-throated Myzomela (Myzomela eques) A single bird was seen on Salawati. 
   Red-collared Myzomela (Myzomela rosenbergii) The common Myzomela in the high country 
with a max of 8 seen in the Arfaks, 5 in the Snow Mtns., and a few around the Baliem Valley 
Resort near Wamena. 
   Mountain Meliphaga (Meliphaga orientalis) One seen by some in the Arfaks. 
   Puff-backed Honeyeater (Meliphaga) (Meliphaga aruensis) A couple of birds were seen well 
on Batanta and Salawati. 
   Mimic Honeyeater (Meliphaga) (Meliphaga analoga) A single bird was seen on Salawati. 
   Yellow-gaped Honeyeater (Meliphaga) (Meliphaga flavirictus) First seen at Lake Sentani. 
Several birds were also seen at Nimbokrang and later again at Lake Sentani. 
   Black-throated Honeyeater (Lichenostomus subfrenatus) Several birds were seen well on our 
hike down to Lake Habbema. 
   Varied Honeyeater (Lichenostomus versicolor) A pair was seen well on Senapang on our way 
to Batanta, and one was heard on our return stop at Senapang. 
   Orange-cheeked Honeyeater (Oreornis chrysogenys) The most common and obvious 
honeyeater in the vicinity of Lake Habbema with a dozen seen on two days while there. 
   Plain Honeyeater (Pycnopygius ixoides) Our first was seen on the Makbon road near Sorong.  
Later two others were seen at Nimbokrang. 
   Marbled Honeyeater (Pycnopygius cinereus) Five birds were seen on our back route hike up to 
Garden House in the Arfaks. 
   Streak-headed Honeyeater (Pycnopygius stictocephalus) Three birds were seen along the Jalan 
Korea. 
   Meyer’s Friarbird (Philemon meyeri) Commonly seen and heard in the Nimbokrang area with 8 
recorded one day.  Not quite as raucous as the helmeted. 
   Helmeted Friarbird (Philemon buceroides) Seen at Batanta, Salawati, Nimbokrang, but most 
commonly around Lake Sentani. 
   Rufous-sided Honeyeater (Ptiloprora erythropleura) Not uncommon in the Arfaks with 6 seen 
on the hike above Garden House. 
   Black-backed (Gray-streaked) Honeyeater (Ptiloprora perstriata) Several of these larger more 
heavily streaked honeyeaters were seen in the Lake Habbema area. 
   Sooty Melidectes (Melidectes fuscus) After sorting through many Melidectes honeyeaters, we 
finally saw a couple of these birds well on two days. 



   Short-bearded Melidectes (Melidectes nouhuysi) Up to 6 of these bearded wonders were seen 
each day at Lake Habbema. 
   Cinnamon-browed Melidectes (Melidectes ochromelas) After a little panic, we all had good 
looks at several of these honeyeaters during our hike above Garden House in the Arfaks. 
   Vogelkop Melidectes (Melidectes leucostephes) The most common honeyeater around Garden 
House in the Arfaks.  After hearing it nearby, we all had scope views. 
   Belford’s Melidectes (Melidectes belfordi) The big, showy honeyeater around Lake Habbema 
with several individuals putting on a show either in flight or by perching obviously for all to see. 
   Ornate Melidectes (Melidectes torquatus) Individuals were seen as we descended the road from 
the Arfaks and at Baliem Valley Resort. 
   Arfak (Western Smoky) Honeyeater (Melipotes gymnops) Not difficult to find and see well in 
the Arfaks. 
   (Common) Smoky Honeyeater (Melipotes fumigatus) Several birds seen along the road at mid-
elevations on our drive from Wamena to Lake Habbema and back. 
 
OLD WORLD ORIOLES  
   Brown Oriole (Oriolus szalayi) Singles were seen at the clearing near camp on Batanta and 
along the Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang. 
 
DRONGOS  
   Spangled Drongo (Dicrurus bracteatus) Not hard to find in all lowland sites.  Most common on 
Biak. 
 
WOODSWALLOWS  
   Great Woodswallow (Artamus maximus) Up to five of these birds were seen near Lake 
Habbema. 
   White-breasted Woodswallow (Artamus leucorynchus) Singles were seen at the Sorong airport, 
on the Makbon road near Sorong, along the SP1 road near Manokwari, and during our outrigger 
boat ride to Depapre Tablanusu. 
 
BELLMAGPIES AND ALLIES  
   Mountain Peltops (Peltops montanus) One seen at Garden House in the Arfaks and several seen 
on the road from the Arfaks back to Manokwari.  The tinkling call notes were heard. 
   Lowland Peltops (Peltops blainvillii) A group of four along the SP1 road near Manokwari were 
the first.  The ticking call notes are very different from those of the highland species. They were 
later seen at Nimbokrang along Jalan Korea. 
   Hooded Butcherbird (Cracticus cassicus) These noisy birds were seen and heard first on 
Batanta and Salawati and then in good numbers on Biak where ten or so were seen daily putting 
on a show. 
   Black Butcherbird (Cracticus quoyi) (H) First heard at Nimbokrang.  A pair was seen at a nest 
on the walk back from Depapre Tablanusu to the vehicles in the rain by Shita and Untu.  But 
when the group returned to the site, the birds were no longer around. 
 
BIRDS-OF-PARADISE  
   Macgregor’s Bird-of-paradise (Macgregoria pulchra) After missing them on our walk to Lake 
Habbema and environs, we drove west from our camp to about 4000m elevation where a couple 
of these magnificent critters were seen.  Another was seen from the road the following day.  Bob 



Ake’s favorite for bird of the trip. 
   Glossy-mantled Manucode (Manucodia ater) A couple were seen at the clearing on Batanta 
(our first Bird-of-paradise!) and several were seen along the Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang. 
   Jobi Manucode (Manucodia jobiensis) First seen near Lake Sentani and later along the Jalan 
Korea at Nimbokrang.  Manucodes are always a significant identification challenge. 
   Crinkle-collared Manucode (Manucodia chalybatus) Singles were seen along the Jalan Korea at 
Nimbokrang and one cooperative perched bird was studied near Lake Sentani. 
   Long-tailed Paradigalla (Paradigalla carunculata) We had leisurely studies of a couple of birds 
along the trail near the Guest House in the Arfaks, watching them work the moss-covered 
branches.  Another (same?) bird was seen two days later in the same area. 
   Arfak Astrapia (Astrapia nigra) In the midst of watching Black Sicklebills on the trail above 
the Garden House in the Arfaks, a male of this species flew into a big tree and worked the limbs 
for quite a while, allowing us to study it.  Some of those face markings are subtle. 
   Splendid Astrapia (Astrapia splendidissima) While taking our walk around Lake Habbema one 
of these spectacular males flew directly at us, passing us closely with the bright sun behind us, 
allowing everyone a fantastic look.  Unfortunately, this was to be our only sighting.  But it was a 
good one. 
   Western Parotia (Parotia sefilata) Many young males and females were seen along the trail 
above the Guest House in the Arfaks, but the really nice males were seen from the blinds.  Those 
pompoms on wires coming out of their heads are bizarre.  A little more showing-off would have 
been appreciated. 
   Magnificent Riflebird (Ptiloris magnificus) (H) A single bird was heard at Nimbokrang as we 
emerged from the forest after the brush-turkey mound vigil. 
   Superb Bird-of-paradise (Lophorina superba) First seen along the trail above the Guest House 
in the Arfaks by a few, and then several days later along the same trail a pair was seen very well 
by everyone. 
   Black Sicklebill (Epimachus fastuosus) They were heard first and then seen working the limbs 
of the trees at our highest elevation above the Garden House in the Arfaks.  Up to ten individuals 
were seen, mostly young males, but a couple of snazzy adult males were studied with pleasure. 
   Black-billed (Buff-tailed) Sicklebill (Epimachus albertisi) (H) One bird was heard while we 
waited in the Western Parotia blinds. Another was heard calling from the forest near Syioubrig.  
However, tribal bickering prevented us from going to the area where they can be seen. 
   Pale-billed Sicklebill (Epimachus bruijnii) Several were heard before we had great views of 
two or more along the Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang, perching in a bare tree, wagging their bills 
and calling.   
   Magnificent Bird-of-paradise (Cicinnurus magnificus) Everyone got good views of a male no 
matter which blind you happened to be in.  A little more action would have been nice, but the 
females didn’t arrive to get the males excited.  Several other birds were heard in the area.  In 
many ways the males are just as spiffy as the male Wilson’s Birds-of-paradise. 
   Wilson’s Bird-of-paradise (Cicinnurus respublica) After the long slog up and down the muddy 
hill on Batanta, all agreed it was worth it.  Even after the seat in the blind collapsed.  To see the 
male doing his gardening thing was a special treat on top of seeing such a spectacularly plumaged 
bird.  Must be seen to be believed.  Voted bird of the trip.  Ron and Bob Chase’s favorite. 
   King Bird-of-paradise (Cicinnurus regius) On Salawati, Untu found us a perched young male 
which after some maneuvering we managed to get in the scope.  Another bird was heard at 
Nimbokrang. 
   Twelve-wired Bird-of-paradise (Seleucidis melanoleucus) At Nimbokrang after an early 



morning walk through the forest we were able to see an adult male do his thing on top of a dead 
stub.  Mr. Yellow!  His ability to hitch up and down that trunk like a nuthatch while fanning his 
breastplate was a spectacle to behold.  We saw another male and heard several more.  Voted 
runner-up bird of the trip.  John’s favorite. 
   Lesser Bird-of-paradise (Paradisaea minor) We first heard a distant bird calling as we came 
down from the Arfaks on our way to Manokwari.  At Nimbokrang we saw several female birds.  
One evening we worked our way into the forest and positioned ourselves below a couple of 
displaying males.  After some repositioning, everyone finally got a good view. 
   Red Bird-of-paradise (Paradisaea rubra) We first saw a couple of females at the clearing near 
the camp on Batanta.  The next day we were treated to a scope view of a male in fine plumage on 
the water system road on Batanta.   
   Lesser Melampitta (Melampitta lugubris) (H) A bird was heard along the back trail up to the 
Garden House, but a close Lesser Ground-Robin distracted us and it got away. 
 
BOWERBIRDS  
   Spotted Catbird (Ailuroedus melanotis) (H) Commonly heard in the Arfaks 
   Vogelkop Bowerbird (Amblyornis inornata) Several seen well in the Arfaks with many highly 
decorated bowers seen as well.  The display performance next to the Western Parotia blind 
sounded fantastic. 
   Fawn-breasted Bowerbird (Chlamydera cerviniventris) A single bird and a group of three birds 
seen near Lake Sentani. 
 
CROWS JAYS AND MAGPIES  
   Brown-headed Crow (Corvus fuscicapillus) A group of three greeted us near our camp at 
Nimbokrang.  We saw up to five on two days there. 
   Gray Crow (Corvus tristis) A nice group were seen at the clearing on Batanta and some were 
heard on Salawati.  One was seen as we descended the road from the Arfaks and several were 
seen during our stay at Nimbokrang. 
   Torresian Crow (Corvus orru) Seen first on the road to Makbon near Sorong, they were later 
seen on Senapang, on Salawati and finally on Biak. 
 
STARLINGS  
   Metallic Starling (Aplonis metallica) Commonly seen in the lowlands with the largest numbers 
on Biak where about 100 were seen. 
   Singing Starling (Aplonis cantoroides) Groups were seen around Lake Sentani and Depapre 
Tablanusu. 
   Long-tailed Starling (Aplonis magna) Not a difficult Biak endemic to see with as many as 20 
one day, sometimes mixed with Metallic Starlings. 
   Yellow-faced Myna (Mino dumontii) Seen on the road to Makbon near Sorong, on Batanta, 
along the SP1 road near Manokwari, and at Nimbokrang. 
   Golden Myna (Mino anais) Two birds were seen on our way back from the parrot overlook at 
Nimbokrong. 
 
OLD WORLD SPARROWS  
   Eurasian Tree Sparrow (Passer montanus) (I) Common bird in all urban areas, near our hotels 
particularly. 
 



WAXBILLS AND ALLIES  
   Mountain Firetail (Oreostruthus fuliginosus) (L) A bird was seen twice by Untu along the road 
below Lake Habbema, but none of the rest of us could get on it. 
   Crimson Finch (Neochmia phaeton) One of the great surprises of the trip.  Audrey found a pair 
of these birds building a nest in a palm in front of our hotel in Sentani. 
   Blue-faced Parrotfinch (Erythrura trichroa) (L) Zeth heard or saw singles of this bird during 
our stay in the Arfaks, but none of us saw it. 
   Streak-headed Munia (Mannikin) (Lonchura tristissima) Small numbers were seen in a weedy 
lot at the edge of Syioubrig in the Arfaks. 
   Black-breasted Munia (Mannikin) (Lonchura teerinki) Good views were had of more than a 
dozen birds along the road up to Baliem Valley Resort above Wamena. 
   Snow Mountain Munia (Western Alpine Mannikin) (Lonchura montana) Four of these lovely 
birds were seen on our hike around Lake Habbema. 
 
 
MAMMALS 
   Gray (Southern Common) Cuscus (Phalanger orientalis) A white individual, indicating it was 
an adult male, was observed curled up in a bare tree near Lake Sentani. 
   Timor Deer (Cervus timorensis) One of this introduced species was observed along the side of 
Jalan Korea at Nimbokrang 
   Fruit bat (Pteropus sp) One flew in at dusk with fruit and ate it while hanging on a branch, 
while we tried for the Biak Scops-Owl. 
   Shrew-like mammal (  ) A small, longish gray-furred individual was seen hunting in the leaf 
litter on Biak. 
   Dolphins probably Spinners (Stenella longirostris) A few animals were seen between Salawati 
and Batanta. 
 
REPTILES 
   Brown Tree Snake (Boiga irregularis) This rear-fanged snake was found in the forest near the 
Jalan Korea at Nimbrokrang. 
   Mangrove Monitor Lizard (Varanus indicus) A very attractive chunky lizard with golden spots 
found dead on the road.  A living one was seen later. 
   Flying Lizard (Draco sp) An individual was seen at Tomohon NR on Sulawesi. 
 
SPECIES SEEN BEFORE AND AFTER ARRIVING IN PAPUA  
Tokyo  July 29 
Rock Pigeon (Columba livia) 
Barn Swallow (Hirundo rustica) 
Crow sp (either Large-billed Corvus macrorhynchos or Carrion Corvus corone) 
Eurasian Tree Sparrow (Passer montanus) 
 
Singapore July 30 
Raptor sp 
Swift sp 
Javan Myna (Acridotheres fuscus) 
Common Myna (Acridotheres tristis) 
House Crow (Corvus splendens) 



Eurasian Tree Sparrow (Passer montanus) 
  
Manado July 30 
Cattle Egret (Bublcus ibis) 
Spotted Kestrel (Falco moluccensis) 
Moluccan Swiftlet (Aerodramus infuscatus) 
Asian Palm Swift (Cypsiurus balasiensis) 
Barn Swallow (Hirundo rustica) 
Sooty-headed Bulbul (Pycnototus aurigaster) 
Olive-backed Sunbird (Cinnyris jugularis) 
Chestnut Munia (Lonchura atricapilla) 
Black-faced Munia (Lonchura molucca) 
Java Sparrow (Padda oryzivora) 
Eurasian Tree Sparrow (Passer montanus) 
 
Makassar July 31 
Java Pond-Heron (Ardeola speciosa) 
Cattle Egret (Bublcus ibis) 
Rock Pigeon (Columba livia) 
Collared Kingfisher (Todiramphus chloris) 
Uniform Swiftlet (Aerodramus vanikorensis) 
House Swift (Apus nipalensis) 
Pacific Swallow (Hirundo tahitica) 
Sooty-headed Bulbul (Pycnototus aurigaster) 
Golden-bellied Gerygone (Gerygone sulphurea) 
Eurasian Tree Sparrow (Passer montanus) 
 
Tomohon August 27 
Egret sp 
Buff-banded Rail (Gallirallus philippinensis) 
Barred Rail (Gallirallus torquatus) 
Isabelline Bush-hen (Amaurornis isabellina) 
Slender-billed Cuckoo-Dove (Macropygia amboinensis) 
Glossy Swiftlet (Collocalia esculenta) 
Moluccan Swiftlet (Aerodramus infuscatus) 
Uniform Swiftlet (Aerodramus vanikorensis) 
Collared Kingfisher (Todiramphus chloris) 
Sulawesi Woodpecker (Dendrocopus temminckii) 
Pacific Swallow (Hirundo tahitica) 
Mountain Tailorbird (Orthotomus cuculatus) 
Island Flycatcher (Verditer) (Eumyias panayensis) 
Citrine Canary-Flycatcher (Culicicapa helianthea) 
Sulfur-bellied (Yellow-vented) Whistler (Pachycephala sulfuriventer) 
Sulawesi Babbler (Trichastoma celebense) 
Black Sunbird (Leptocoma sericea) 
Yellow-sided Flowerpecker (Dicaeum aureolimbatum) 
Crimson-crowned Flowerpecker (Dicaeum nehrkorni) 



Gray-sided Flowerpecker (Dicaeum celebicum) 
Mountain White-eye (Zosterops montanus) 
Black-crowned (-fronted) White-eye (Zosterops atrifrons) 
Streak-headed White-eye (Darkeye) (Lophozosterops squamiceps) 
Sulawesi (Scarlet) Myzomela (Myzomela chloroptera) 
Black-faced Munia (Lonchura molucca) 
Chestnut Munia (Lonchura atricapilla) 
 
Singapore August 28 
Javan Myna (Acridotheres fuscus) 
European (Common) Starling (Sturnus vulgaris) 
 
Tokyo  August 28 
Black Kite (Milvus migrans) 
Crow sp (either Large-billed Corvus macrorhynchos or Carrion Corvus corone) 
 

Total Species Recorded on the Trip 
 

Papua Birds seen   267 
   Birds heard only    25 
   Introduced species      4 
   Leader only       4 
   Droppings only      2 

302 
Sulawesi and airports    33 
   Total for the trip  335 


